COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 29th April 2003 there were present: -

Councillors     A. M. Lacey, Mayor

Mrs. J. A. Marrott, Deputy Mayor

Mrs. G. A. Camp

Dr. J. J. Camp





Mrs. M. S. Cox





C. T. Elsmore





C. Lusty





M. S. Morgan

                                                P. A. Morgan

                                                Miss. M. J. Shallcross


                                    M. T. Weston



                        P. C. Rob Dix – Gloucestershire Constabulary

APOLOGIES for absence were received from County Councillor P. Chamberlain, Councillors C. P. Kay and G. Sindrey.  

The minutes of the last meeting of the Council held on Tuesday 25th March 2003 having been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

POLICE INCIDENTS REPORT

The Mayor welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Mrs. V. Mitchell who will be taking the position of Town Clerk with effect from 5th May 2003.

Members were particularly pleased to see P.C. Dix at the meeting and confirmation was given by P.C. Dix that he will be attending future monthly meetings wherever possible.

The annual figures for the Forest South were given as follows: -
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The monthly figures for Coleford were given as follows: -

Violent Crime


13


Other theft and handling
10

Robbery


  1


Forgery and Fraud 

  1

Burglary Dwelling

  2


Criminal Damage

  5

Burglary Non-dwelling
  3


Supply of Drugs

  0

Theft from Motor Vehicle
  3


Possession of Drugs

  2

Theft of Motor Vehicle
  3

P.C. Dix stated that burglary dwelling was consistently down.

P.C. Dix informed the meeting that a recent exercise conducted in local senior schools had identified that many of the youngsters had no real concept of the number of incidents occurring in the area.  Many had responded with hugely exaggerated figures with no real explanation as to why.  This was seen to be an area in need of addressing and the Police had contacted the headmasters of each school to formulate proactive initiatives.  Members were advised that this did not indicate a particular school has a problem.

Discussion took place regarding the help and support available for addicts and alcoholics.  It was generally accepted that there is a lack of facilities however through personal experiences P.C. Dix was able to give members examples of the extreme difficulties addicts experience when attempting to stop, even during or shortly after rehabilitation.  It was stated that once clean an addict can take 6 to 7 years to become completely independent of drug usage.  Members questioned if sufficient media exposure is given to the health risks associated with drug and alcohol abuse.  P. C. Dix replied that youngsters often disregarded health risks but appear to take more notice if made aware that their lifestyle would be permanently affected.

P. C. Dix reminded members that the next Police and Community Consultative meeting is due to take place on 13th May at Bream Community Centre.  The Chief Constable is going to attend.  There are plans to change the policing structure for the Forest once again and it was hoped that this will bring about improvements to the manning levels, with some spare capacity being made available.

The Mayor asked P. C. Dix if the introduction of the Street Wardens had had any positive impact regarding the lower priority/social nuisance issues that continually arise.  P. C. Dix replied that the Street Wardens had made a noticeable difference and had resulted in a huge reduction of minor work being removed from the Police workload.

Councillor Gillian Camp, on behalf of all the retiring Councillors thanked P. C. Dix for all the effort he had put into the community.  P. C. Dix replied that it had always been a pleasure to work with the Town Council and he looked forward to continuing the relationship in the future.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors J. A. Marrott and M. S. Shallcross declared an interest in agenda number 5.5.

Councillor M. S. Morgan declared an interest in agenda number 5.3.

The Councillors took no part in the discussions or decisions made.

MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES NOT SHOWN ON THE AGENDA

1 (a)
COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL NEWSLETTER – UPDATE

There had been five responses to date, with some very positive and useful suggestions.  Production of the newsletter twice a year seemed the most popular response to question 6, a request for publication of any cost saving activities the Town Council carries out was made and also a call for the Town Council to pursue the future of Coleford Community Centre.  It was suggested that since there probably would not be any further response.  The clerk should summarise the responses in the format of a report in readiness for the next publication.

1 (b)
MERLIN WASTE CONTROL SPECIALISTS

Members were advised that the cost of the bins ranged from £90.00 to £250.00 depending on the size.
  The cost to empty the bins is £2.30 per collection per bin.

Resolved: Members agreed to a pilot scheme of two small bins.  One at Stepbridge play area and one at the KGV Sports Field.  A six month trial period with the bins being emptied on a fortnightly basis.

SPECIAL AGENDA ITEMS

2.
KING GEORGE V ACCESS ROAD


Costings were given as follows: -


Ernest Heal & Sons – labour 


£306.00


Tarmac – supply and delivery of stone
£  50.00








£356.00


Resolved: The clerk was instructed to proceed accordingly.

3.
FRYERS WALK – REPLACEMENT KISSING GATE


Costings were given by the County Council as follows: -


New Gate
£150.00


Labour

£100.00




£250.00


Mr. Julian Potter had requested the Town Council consider making a contribution.

Resolved: The clerk to enquire a labour cost from Mr. Lyn Dowle.  If under £100.00 the Town Council to pay the cost.  Alternatively the Town Council prepared to contribute £50.00 to County Council.

4.
F.O.D. FARMERS MARKET – PURCHASE OF STORAGE CONTAINER

The Farmers Market Co-ordinator had confirmed the sum of £500.00 would be acceptable for the purchase of the container. 

Resolved: Members agreed to purchase the container to provide storage facilities in the sum of £500.00.

5.
COLEFORD CEMETERY – PROVISION OF 2ND SKIP

The clerk advised members that she was very pleased with the cost and service provided by “Skip-it.”  An approximate annual cost was calculated for the provision of a second skip to be located near the cremated remains section of the Cemetery (£350.00 p.a.).

Resolved: Members agreed to the provision of a 2nd skip.

6.
DANCING THROUGH THE DEAN – GRANT REQUEST

Due to the success of last years event a second “Dancing through the Dean” is planned to take place on 12th July 2003.  Members were asked to consider the amount of funding to be made available.  The clerk advised members that the sum of £1000.00 was available in the budget.

Resolved: Grant approved in the sum of £1000.00.

7.
G.C.C. – PROVISION OF STREET LIGHT – ROCK LANE

The County Council had confirmed the location of a street light in Rock Lane was acceptable and available at a cost of £1200.00.  The clerk advised members that £1000.00 was available in the budget.

Resolved: The clerk was instructed to write to SmithKline Beecham to request a contribution.  Also to investigate the possibility of a grant through the Community Safety Fund (FODDC).

8.
WATERVOICE CENTRAL – QUESTIONNAIRE RE WATER AND SEWERAGE SERVICES


The questionnaire was seen to be an ideal opportunity for the residents of Whitecliff to put forward their views and complaints to the newly formed body representing customers interests in Severn Trent Water.  The clerk informed members that the address on the questionnaire should be ignored and asked that the completed forms be returned to the Town Council office.  It was agreed that once the questionnaires had been collated in the office a letter should be sent to WaterVoice requesting clarification of the agreement between Severn Trent and Welsh Water as residents of the parish are serviced by both.

9.
FORGE – TENTH ANNIVERSARY EVENT – SPEECH HOUSE 29TH JULY


It was agreed to forward this invitation to the new Council meeting in May also.

10.
MILE END CEMETERY – HEADSTONES/PLOT NUMBERS


Councillor M. Weston stated that following a burial a temporary marker should be allowed to mark the position of a new grave until such time a headstone could be placed in position.

It was understood that the District Council does not allow this practice and it was causing upset to relatives who could not easily identify the burial plot following reinstatement of the soil and grass.

Resolved: Members agreed.  The clerk was instructed to write to the District Council accordingly.

11.
NEWLAND STREET TOILETS

It was considered that the standard and condition of Newland Street toilets was unacceptable.  Members were reminded that some £3000.00 was set aside in the budget towards the cost to provide this service and it was suggested a site visit was needed.

Members also queried why the ladies toilets in the Co-op car park area had been closed during the recent Carnival of Transport.

Resolved: The clerk was instructed to write to the District Council to request a meeting.

12.
PLANS

The minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held on Tuesday 15th April having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record and the recommendations agreed accordingly.

 Applicant


Proposals


Recommendations

DF177/A (P540/03)

Alterations and extension to 
No objections.

14 Wood Road,


dwelling, incorporating the 

Mile End,


creation of a granny flat.

Coleford.

DF4436/A (P533/03)

Alterations and extension to
No objections.

1 Woodgate Road,

dwelling.

Mile End,

Coleford.

DF12603 (P545/03)

Alterations and extension to
No objections.

10 Machen Road,


dwelling.

Broadwell,

Coleford.

DF11241/A (P559/03)

Erection of a single storey rear
No objections.

3 Holcot Road,


extension.

Coalway,

Coleford.

DF7990/B/AP (P553/03)

Approval of reserved matters for
1. Town Council objects on basis


Land adjacent to


the erection of a pair of semi
    of visual quality and excessive 
    

2 Woodville Avenue,

detached houses.  Construction of
    water run off.

Broadwell,


new vehicular access and layout 
2. Also increase in number of

Coleford.


of associated parking facilities.
    turning movements.

CORRESPONDENCE

13.
COLEFORD WI – CONTRIBUTION RE GOLDEN KING HOLLY TREE/PLAQUE


Members were pleased to hear that a cheque to the value of £100.00 had been received.  This sum was over and above the original estimated contribution the WI had indicated they would be able to make and was gratefully received.

14.
COUNTRYSIDE AGENCY – LANDSCAPE CHARACTER ASSESSMENT FOR FOREST OF DEAN


Members were advised that this document is available for their information.  More copies had been requested.

15.
LETTER TO THE MAYOR – MR. A. POTTER RE COUNCIL TAX CHARGES


Mr. Potter had written concerning the increase in Council tax particularly the 51.7% levied by the Police Authority.


Resolved: The clerk was instructed to forward copies to the District Council and the Police so that they could respond.  Members asked the clerk to provide Mr. Potter with details of the Town Council precept and expenditure.

16.
TOWN CLOCK – SOAKAWAY/FLORAL DISPLAY


Mr. S. Ball had written regarding the difficulty of cleaning the upper level of the paved area.  With no drainage facility the water and waste cannot be dispersed after cleaning.  Mr. Ball suggested a soakaway be fitted.


He also wished members to be made aware that the floral display in the memorial trough had suffered as a result of being screened off recently by the scaffolding.


Resolved: The clerk was instructed to contact Mr. Gordon Jones of Halcrow regarding the provision of a soakaway.  Members noted and appreciated Mr. Ball’s comments regarding the flower display.

17.
COLEFORD MUSIC FESTIVAL – STREET CLOSURE REQUEST


Having received no objections, permission has been given for street closure as follows: -


01.00 Sunday 25th – 24.00 Monday 26th 2003.

18.
COLEFORD MUSIC FESTIVAL


An invitation had been received for the Mayor elect to attend the festival for the Opening Ceremony on Monday 26th May.  It was agreed to forward this request to the 6th May meeting.


A request was also made to hold a launch event on Friday 9th May to coincide with the Farmers Market.  Mrs. Alison Childs had been approached and had no objection.


Resolved: Approval given.

19.
NEW MUSIC FOR THE CATHEDRAL OF THE FOREST 


Members were given details of the concert to be held on 6th May. 

20.
VEHICLE PARKING – HIGH NASH


A letter highlighting the problem of vehicle parking and suggestions of how to alleviate the problem had been received from Mrs. Denise Brain.
Resolved: Following discussion members supported the proposed solutions and agreed to pursue the matter on behalf of the residents.  Members requested a copy of the letter be sent to the Coleford Partnership (Transport Theme Group).

21.
THE ROYAL BRITISH LEGION

Details of the Parade and Service on 1st June to mark the 20th anniversary of the reformation of the branch were circulated to members for those wishing to attend.

22.
MEMBERS REPORTS

Councillor M. S. Morgan – the sunken graves are being levelled by E. Heal & Sons at Coleford Cemetery.  It was suggested that a sign stating that neglected graves will be levelled and lawned should be put up.

At least 40 to 50 further headstones require laying flat to avoid an accident.

The gully at the Lords Hill junction is still blocked.

Councillor C. Lusty – reported on the recent Buchanan Trust AGM.  A number of nuisance/social issues were discussed with possible remedies.

Councillor M. T. Weston – the side of the Sue Ryder charity shop is looking particularly unsightly.  Councillor J. Marrott updated the meeting on the status of the mural the partnership had hoped to put on the wall and the problems encountered.

Councillor Mrs. G. A. Camp – reported on the meeting of the Coleford Forum.  Attended by the new FODDC Chief Planning Officer a new proactive, consultative working relationship is hopefully to emerge in the near future.

Councillor Mrs. M. S. Cox – the Coleford Partnership has planned a Seminar on 13/5 followed by a 2nd in June.  The first is to enable the theme groups to put forward new ideas for future projects and the second is a meeting with the agencies to identify match funding.  On going projects include the Events Media pack, Lifelong Learning – setting up a learning network, Transport Group – survey to assess needs and the continuing evaluation and future of the Coleford Community Centre.  It was suggested that the Town Council might like to put some information from the newsletter onto the Partnership website.

Councillor M. T. Weston left the meeting at 8.55pm.

The meeting was extended to 9.15pm.

Councillor Cox had also attended a Forest Partnership meeting and whilst the meeting had been very good she was disappointed to find when put to the vote, future meetings are to be held in the daytime when it is not possible for her to attend.

Councillor P. A. Morgan – gave details of the recent Highways and Traffic meeting.  He advised the full Council that disappointment had been felt at the lack of attendance by Nigel Powell and Neil Maxfield.  He reiterated the views of the Highway meeting that there seemed very little point in conducting the meetings in the same manner in the future and suggested that the new Council look towards an alternative and more satisfactory way to ensure the required works are done.  

It was agreed that the County Councillor should be present at future meetings.

Councillor J. A. Marrott – stated that other parishes had been complaining of a lack of commitment from the Area Traffic Manager.

The Town Councillors had very much enjoyed receiving the 2nd Coleford Guide Company on 15th April.

At the recent Section 17 Seminar 8 out of 32 people invited attended.

At the Market Towns Forum Board meeting held in Cirencester recently members were dismayed to learn that an application made to the Charity Commission for registration of the Forum had still not been approved.


CLARIFICATION OF FUTURE ROLE OF PAST CHAIRMAN/MAYOR REPRESENTING TOWN


The Mayor reminded holders of past Mayor badges that it was important to clarify their position at civic functions.  Members of the press and public often quote Councillors and to avoid having been taken, as “speaking on behalf of the Council” the position should be made fully understood to avoid confusion with current serving Councillors.

The Mayor thanked the following Councillors retiring from office at the forthcoming Local Government Elections.

The dates when they took up their positions is as follows: -

Camp Gillian


May 1976


27 years

Camp John


June 1995


  8 years

Cox Marilyn


May 1987


16 years

Morgan Maurice

May 1961


42 years

Morgan Paul


May 1999


  4 years

(Having previously served as Town Clerk from April 1974)

Shallcross Margaret

May 1999


  4 years

(Having previously served on West Dean Parish Council, Broadwell Ward, from May 1995 and as a District Councillor from May 1991)

Sindrey Geoff


December 1998

  4 years

(On resignation of Mrs. Barbara Hill)

A framed Kathy Lewis picture of Coleford Clock Tower was presented to Mrs. Pritchard by the Mayor on behalf of the Town Council.  Thanks were given for all the work she had done over the past four years, particularly acting as catalyst for the Coleford Music Festival and Coleford Farmers Market.  Councillor Mrs. Gillian Camp stated that the clerk had been an enormous help during her time as Mayor often dealing with complex legal and delicate issues.  Members wished the clerk a very happy future in New Zealand.

A framed presentation scroll was given to each member who was retiring.  With many thanks and appreciation extended for all the hard work and dedication they had shown in their collective 105 years service as Town Councillors.

23.
IN COMMITTEE REPORTS


The following item was discussed: -


Recruitment update

24.
ACCOUNTS


There being no other business, the Mayor closed the meeting at 9.15pm.

23.
IN COMMITTEE REPORTS

It was confirmed that Mrs. V. Mitchell will commence employment with the Town Council on 5th May 2003 as Town Clerk.

Following a request for a handover period Mrs. Pritchard the current serving officer indicated that she was prepared to work as much as possible up to and including 18th June 2003.

Councillors expressed their gratitude but some concern was indicated that the present clerk may not be able to give as much time as indicated due to personal commitments.

It was agreed therefore that Mrs. Pritchard would continue to be paid on a flexible basis up to 4 weeks from the time the new clerk commenced employment.

Members being aware that Mrs. Pritchard intended to take two weeks unpaid leave commencing 12th May 2003.

24.
ACCOUNTS

1950 Petty Cash







100.00

1951 Chancellor Formecon (VAT omitted)




  17.49

1952 BT phone bill – 10/4/03






134.17

1953 BT fax bill – 10/4/03






  80.69

1954 S Pritchard – salary





          1248.48

1955 C Wilkins – salary + cleaning





696.17

1956 Inland Revenue – PAYE





594.29

1957 RBS Software – payroll prep





  52.88

1958 The Information Commissioner
 -

         Annual notification fee re Data Protection Act



  35.00

1959 P G Gibbs – Clock to Summer Time




100.00

1960 Switched On – Grant Music Festival



          3200.00

1961 GCC – Pensions







493.47

1962 OfficeStar – stationery






115.85

1963 FODDC – printing Newsletter




          1606.46

1964 Skip-it – Cemetery skip






  50.00

1965 FODDC – Rates May






111.00

1966 Shane Ball – flowers etc





193.67

1967 D J Hewer – gas boiler service





  76.38

1968 Glos Media – Carnival of Transport ad




  33.84

1969 All Seasons Garden Care – tidying area Sylvan Close + weed spray
120.00

1970 Paul Smith – Guides photographs




  35.25

1971 Mr Tim Orson – replacement Clock Tower doors 

         (advanced payment for materials)  




593.00

INCOME

Higher Interest Account

10/04/03 Gross Credit Interest





188.94

28/04/03 Norwich Union






  12.13

Current Account

04/04/03 Sundry Credit (WI contribution)




100.00

07/04/03 Sundry Credit (Gordon Blake re: Annetts)



360.00

15/04/03 Sundry Credit (CAB rent)





950.00

17/04/03 Ernest Heal & Sons
(Malsom)




  36.00

There being no other business, the Mayor closed the meeting at 9.15pm.
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